B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 22 February 2012
Present:
Councillor Michael Tebbutt (Chair)


Councillors Adams, Freer, Groome, Lamb, Manns, Mills, Smith, Wiley and Zanger
11.PP.34
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillor Dearing.  It was noted that Councillor Zanger was acting as substitute for Councillor Dearing.
11.PP.35
MINUTES 

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Planning Policy Committee held on 7 December 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair, subject to the following amendments:-

Cllr Manns had been recorded as present and an apology.  She confirmed that she had not attended the meeting; and

Cllr Freer had not been present at the meeting and he should have been included on the list of apologies.
11.PP.36
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
11.PP.37
PUBLIC SPEAKERS


Jane Gardner, Marrons – Item 6

Kevin Marchants, Headlands Residents Association – Item 6

Cllr James Hakewill – Item 6

It was noted that Barry Davies had requested to speak prior to the meeting but had subsequently been unable to attend.  He had sent in comments and the Chair asked Simon Richardson to read out his comments under Item 6.

11.PP.38
SITE SPECIFIC PROPOSALS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT DOCUMENT – OPTIONS PAPER CONSULTATION 

The following officers were in attendance for this item:-

Cath Bicknell, Head of Development Services

Rebecca Collins, Senior Development Officer
Simon Richardson, Development Manager

Julia Baish, Development Officer


A report was submitted, the purpose of which was for Members to agree the content of the Site Specific Proposals Local Development Document (LDD) – Options Paper and the accompanying Interim Sustainability Appraisal and Habitat Regulations Assessment Scoping Report for consultation and to agree the methods of consultation. 

Julia Baish gave a presentation which set out the purpose and background to the consultation, the structure, the spatial portrait, location and scale of developments and an overview of options in the document.

Jane Gardner of Boughton Estates addressed the Committee under the Right to Speak Policy and made the following comments:-
· There would be 200 cottages within six of the Borough’s villages affected.

· It was important that villages retained their vitality and did not become dormitory communities.

· Village facilities should be protected.
· Farm diversification and re-use of existing farm building to be encouraged.

· Focus on farm conversions.
· Affordable housing issue to be addressed.
· Ask for flexible approach to be adopted by the Council. 
Kevin Marchants of the Headlands Area Residents Association addressed the Committee under the Right to Speak Policy and made the following comments:-

· He had asked that resident associations be formally constituted as community groups in relation to the consultation. 
· What was the role of the site specific in relation to neighbourhood plans and how did they fit together and how would they be portrayed?
The Chair thanked Jane Gardner and Kevin Marchants for their comments and officers made the following comments in response:-

· It had been agreed with Mr Marchants prior to the meeting that Resident Associations would be formally constituted as community groups and added to the list of consultees and to ensure that neighbourhood groups became part of the consultation and worked with the Council.
· There would be benefits in working together as part of the consultation to explore those issues residents had but in addition there should be certain issues that may be better dealt with by neighbourhood groups.

The Chair asked how plans that had already been submitted to the committee, through various Parish Plans, fit in with the rural master plan and taken on board as part of the official documents. 

Officers confirmed that the Village Design Statements and Parish Plans that had come through the committee had been adopted as informal guidance but they had limited weight as they were not part of the development plan.  Through the consultation, parishes would be able to point out any differences and officers would try and accommodate them and in some cases these would be more appropriate being contained in the Neighbourhood Plan.  Neighbourhood plans were pro-development and would identify opportunities for development.  Parish plans were more statements about how villages were at the moment and covered the fine detail about how changes might occur.  
To carry more weight, all of the formal village plans had been fed into the rural masterplanning report and that paper was then the basis for options which will have drawn on village design statements and parish plans.
Simon Richardson, Development Manager, read out a letter received from John Martin Associates and also a briefing note received from Barry Davies who was acting for residents of Gate Lane in Broughton.   

The Committee noted the comments and the Chair asked that the comments be registered as formal comments as part of the consultation process.  Officers agreed to action.
Councillor James Hakewill addressed the Committee under the Right to Speak Policy and spoke as a member of the public.   He explained that he had been informed by the Head of Democratic and Legal Services that he had a personal and prejudicial interest in the item as the policy under consideration affected land owned by him and any decision taken could affect his financial well-being.  He was currently drawing up plans for a development in Braybrooke and made the following comments:-

· In the consultation papers, the land shaded red on page 120 RA/128 for the proposed housing option was not appropriate for development.
· At a village meeting, his plans had received a basically positive reaction and following that he had commissioned architects to draw up plans.  He would be returning to a further village meeting to be held on 10 March to explain the likely area of development and massing of the buildings.  These plans would then be used in pre-application enquiries with planners.

· It was envisaged that the proposed development would complement and enhance the village.

· He was open to ideas e.g. he was happy to include children’s play area etc.
· He hoped to get a fair chance and be able to go through the consultation process.
Cllr Hakewill then left the room.  In response to his comments, Officers confirmed that settlement boundaries did not stop anyone putting in a planning application.  They had designated the area with the trees and the cluster of farm buildings as the northern part of Braybrooke was distinct and of special character and therefore it was considered that there was no reason to change the document at the current time.  In response to a question from members as to the Parish Council’s thoughts on the application, it was confirmed that the Parish Council had indicated that it did have comments to make and these would be made through the consultation process.
 Members made the following comments:-
	Comments/questions


	Officers’ Response

	In respect of Boughton Estates, it was hoped that they would view the document in a positive way as a very useful addition to all the other documents in place.  Hope we can get this forward thinking across, unfortunately however it doesn’t come across as     something that is going to help villages in the future.

	When we get the final version of the document, the promotion of opportunities could be emphasised.


	The more one looks at neighbourhood plans, the more opportunities there may be i.e. Weekley was the first village to reinvent a post office in the village hall.  Also, former farm buildings are often good opportunities for development.
	Village design statements and parish plans can still be produced and considered by the planning department.   There are alternatives to neighbourhood plans.  Once pilot on Rothwell has taken place, the JPU will be putting together a tool kit. 



	-    It is a very well put together document. 

- The importance of allotments needs to be re-iterated as there is great demand 

- Protection of open countryside (west of Queensway,  Burton Latimer)

- Bosworths Garden Centre, Burton Latimer identified for housing? (This is a very  vibrant garden centre)

- If there are plans for the improving the environment of town centres, I do hope that they will be implemented in a way that is sympathetic to their surroundings.


	

	Within the document Burton Latimer joined with Kettering (page 14). 
	This came from the Joint core Strategy where they were grouped together in the tool for transport modelling.  


	There seems to be a real lack of flexibility In respect of housing densities (PPS3).
 
	If we feel that a specific density is appropriate it has been identified.  Those sites taken forward will have their own design principles and densities set.  Every site allocated will have densities set.  


	There seems to be a trend to put as many houses on site as possible and parking then becomes a problem and also higher densities usually means more flats but we are losing so much leisure for future generations.  We need to be looking at open spaces as well as looking at the densities.

	Adopted policy requires us to produce open spaces based on local need.  A future job is the update of PPG17 and this will be fed into the next document.  We have to protect open spaces but also have to open them up.

	Glendon seems to be missing from the Welland villages
	

	The re-use of farm buildings is very important.  
	

	Houses are supposed to be designed for life?
	Development will still need to accord with the relevant policies outlined in the CSS or the reviewed document.

Lifetime homes - 5% to be built to that standard.  Housing mix should address those issues and the need to provide bungalows etc.



The Chairman thanked officers for their comments and he looked forward to seeing the next version of the document with the Committee’s comments included.

 RESOLVED      that:-

(i) the Site Specific Proposals LDD – Options Paper and accompanying Interim Sustainability Appraisal and Habitat Regulations Assessment Scoping Report for consultation be approved  together the consultation methods proposed in Section 3 of the report ; and
(ii) the final editing of the Options Paper, Sustainability Appraisal and Habitat Regulations Assessment Scoping Report be delegated to the Head of Development Services in consultation with the Chair of the Planning Policy Committee.  

11.PP.39
NORTHAMPTONSHIRE TRANSPORTATION PLAN – DRAFT FOR CONSULTATION 


Simon Richardson, Development Manager, was in attendance for this item.


A report was submitted, the purpose of which was to inform Members of the content of the Northamptonshire transportation Plan: Draft for Consultation; and agree the response of Kettering Borough Council.

Members noted that the transportation plan was the overarching strategy document that set out the County Council’s strategic aims and goals for transportation.  It was a key delivery mechanism of the Northamptonshire Arc, which NCC had adopted as its policy.  When adopted, the plan would replace the interim Third Local Transport Plan of 2011 and provide policies and strategies that would reflect the expected levels of funding and future demands on the County’s transport network.  It would look in more detail at the high level outcomes of the Arc and explored the three main transport priorities for the County which were:-

i) enhancing strategic connections and addressing congestion on the road network

ii) making public transport and cycling more attractive and encouraging and incentivising lower carbon travel; and

iii) enabling 100% countrywide access to superfast broadband.

.

 Members made the following comments:-
· The plan did not seem to be very precise.

· The dualling of the A43 to Northampton should be included.

· It does not pick up on the A45 and A509.

· Are the figures for the A43 Corby link road correct?

· The issue of the A14 being dangerous for cyclists needs to be addressed particularly the joining of the A14 at Junction 4 near Rothwell.

· Cycle maps should be requested.

· How does this effect delivery of the Town Centre Area Action Plans?

· Paragraph 3 in respect of consultation and customer impact should be expanded.

· Para 2.11 - would not like rail station in Desborough to disappear.

· 106 funding, page 6, could we be appraised?

· Stress importance of Junction 10A and stress importance of achieving housing targets.

· The plan does not mention car parking in relation to housing developments.

· Design of garages should be fit for purpose.

Officers made the following comments in response:-

· The A509 Isham bypass was not successful in getting funding and therefore not included.  
· The A43 figures are correct and relate to design work.

· Paragraph 3 can be expanded.

· Cycle routes improvements paragraph can be strengthened.

· The Town Centre Area Action Plans are still important but the cycle and road improvements should take priority at this stage.

· We will ask the question as to Section 106 monies.
· Car parking provisions would be contained in daughter documents.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i) the contents of the report be noted; and
(ii) the comments summarised in the report together with the additional comments raised by members above, form the response of Kettering Borough Council to the Draft Northamptonshire transportation Plan..

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.05 pm)

Signed …………………………………

Chair

jcm
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22.2.12

